MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 

HELD AT THE GUILD HALL, ASTON CANTLOW 

ON THURSDAY 12th APRIL 2012 – NO. 51
Present: 
Cllr. Harvey, Chairman, Cllr. Simmons, Cllr. Hardy, Cllr. Findlay, Cllr. Pemberton.
Part Meeting:
District Cllr. Sir William Lawrence. 
Councillors are reminded of their duty to consider all aspects of equal opportunities, crime prevention, unlawful discrimination, and other best practice when making decisions at the meeting.

1. Apologies:
Cllr. Reid, County Cllr. Hobbs
2. Public Participation:



There were no members of the public present.
3. Declaration of Personal and Prejudicial Interests:

                      Cllr.  Hardy and Findlay declared a personal interest in Planning 



Application No. 12/02447/FUL.




Cllr. Findlay declared a personal and prejudicial interest 



regarding agenda item 10 – Grant requested from Aston Cantlow 


Village Hall Committee.

4. Minutes:
The minutes of the meeting on 8th March were approved and 


signed.


5. Reports from and referrals to District & County Cllrs:



County Cllr. Hobbs had advised the Clerk that he had nothing to 


add to his report made at the March meeting.



District Cllr. Lawrence had nothing to report but 




thanked the Parish Council for inviting him to the meetings.



6. Communications relating to previous Minutes:



In view of the comments received by Cllr. Simmons regarding 


Meadow Furlong Caravan Site, a comprehensive letter has been 


delivered to the residents of Sunnyside and 35 – 41 Chapel Lane 


to inform them of actions taken by the Parish Council in 2009 


and to confirm the outcome of their enquiries.

Mrs. Edkins, owner of the site, has also written to these 

residents to ask that if they have any concerns/complaints in 
the future they contact her direct in the first instance in order 
that they can work together to resolve any problems. This request had also been supported in the letter sent to the residents (see copy in appendix to these minutes) 
7. Other communications:




Update received from Nick Gower-Johnson, WCC advising 



progress made reference the future of Area Committees, 



Community Forums and related issues.  This had been circulated 


to Cllrs. prior to the meeting.  Cllr. Pemberton agreed to study 


this to see if a response should be made from the Parish Council.



A request for a donation of £50.00 was received from Alcester 


Cafe to support Alzheimer sufferers and their carers.  It was 



agreed that on this occasion, whilst believing this to be a very 


worthwhile cause, Aston Cantlow Parish Council would not be 


able to assist.




Warwickshire Rural Community Council (WRCC) and 




Warwickshire and West Midlands Association of Local Councils 


(WALC) are attempting to understand the transport needs of 


communities in Warwickshire and Solihull and are requesting 


responses from local authorities to their online survey.  Cllr. 



Simmons proposed that he could liaise with Steve Law to 



complete the form on behalf of the Council.  Cllr. Harvey 



seconded this proposal and all were in agreement.



Insurance Renewal Quotation:  The Parish Council Policy is due 


for renewal on 1st June 2012.  The renewal premium is £316.39, 


including 6% insurance premium tax and takes into 




consideration our annual 5% no claims discount.




Our current long-term agreement is due to expire on the 1st of 


June 2012 and a new three year binding agreement with Aviva 


for a one off 5% discount a revised annual premium of £300.57 


would be payable.




It was proposed by Cllr. Simmons that a new three year binding 


agreement be taken out, seconded by Cllr. Harvey and agreed 


by all.

8. Annual Accounts 2011/12:
As at 31st March 2012 the Parish Council had a credit balance of £11,694.25 as per the Income & Expenditure accounts already issued. 

The accounts were approved and signed by the Chairman and Responsible Financial Officer. Proposed by Cllr. Simmons and seconded by Cllr. Harvey.



The Annual Governance Statement was approved by all and the 
Audit Commission Annual Return was duly signed by the 
Chairman and Responsible Financial Officer.
9. Elections update:




Cllrs. Pemberton, Reid and Simmons had declared their intention 


not to stand at the elections.



Cllrs. Harvey, Findlay and Hardy stood back in anticipation of 


other residents of the Parish wishing to submit nominations.



Unfortunately this was not the case and in order to avoid there being no council in place SDC were contacted to ask if suitable interim arrangements could be made.  ACPC were advised that SDC could and will be arranging for three temporary appointments to be made, Cllrs. Harvey, Findlay and Hardy have agreed to stand on this basis which will take effect following the May election until a further election is held sometime in June. This requires an Order to be made by the Council and a copy to be served on the Secretary of State.  We are anticipating this to be approved and therefore there will be an interim council in place to serve the parish. 
10. Neighbourhood Plans:


No further updates or news at present time.  This is currently under review and due to the elections was delayed, but will be taken up urgently by the interim council once it is in operation.
11. Grant Request from Aston Cantlow Village Hall Committee:



Cllr. Findlay withdrew from the meeting for this item only.

An application from the VHMC dated 21st March 2012.requesting that a grant of 50% of the cost of maintaining the playground is made, receipt of which was unfortunately several months too late for it to be able to influence the council’s 2012-13 budget and precept which had to be finalised in January.  However it was noted that since the total cost of the playground maintenance was £2,603 in 2011 – a grant of 50% would exceed the council’s total budget of £1,000 for grant aid during the current financial year.  In addition the VHMC was asking whether the council could make a contribution towards the estimated £30,000 cost to improve disability access in the Village Hall.  Again this has not been budgeted for within the precept.   

This was a difficult situation for the council as it is of course sympathetic to the aims of the VHMC and has a strong desire to support all parish organisations/initiatives, but members had to consider the reasons why grants were suspended during 2011-12.  That decision followed a detailed analysis of the council’s long term financial health and from that came a realisation that it was heading for insolvency if it continued to draw on its limited 
reserves to balance its budget. This led to the decision  that the priority was to bring the council’s finances into balance and in line with recommended best practice regarding the adequacy of its reserves, contingency allowance etc. 

In order to do this the council had already decided to raise a specific sum of £1,000 within the 2012-13 precept which would be used for funding of grant aid within the parish – the allocation of which will be determined through the participative budgeting exercise to ensure the support for any such grant from our parishioners is received. The council therefore, with huge reluctance, agreed to Cllr Simmons recommendation that the previous decisions be adhered to and so the Clerk was instructed to advise the VHMC accordingly.  

12. Warwickshire Waste Core Strategy Consultation:



The Warwickshire County Council Waste Core Strategy 



'Publication' document ("Submission draft") has been approved 


for consultation. The County Council is now inviting 




representations on the 'soundness' and legal compliance of the 


plan.



Cllr. Hardy had taken over responsibilities for previous 



consultation documents and felt that on this occasion there is 


nothing requiring a response from Aston Cantlow Parish Council 


in this latest consultation document.
13. Planning Applications:
a) 11/01774/FUL Lodge Hill, Shelfield Green- Amendments:



As for the original application Aston Cantlow Parish Council is 


content to leave the matter to its neighbouring local council to 


submit formal comment on the amendments.
b) 11/02447/FUL Ardencote Farm, Shelfield Green:



Aston Cantlow Parish Council is content to leave the matter to its 


neighbouring local council to submit formal comments and for 


the planning officer to apply national guidelines.
14. Annual Review of Standing Orders:


It was agreed that this should be deferred to the new Council.


Cllrs. Harvey, Hardy & Findlay will review during the interim.

15. Catchment Area Survey/Flood relief investigation:

Cllr Simmons advised colleagues that he had withdrawn his proposal regarding the Parish Council setting up an Informal Flooding Working Party following his resignation as Vice-Chairman.  However, he reported that Peter Bones, WCC’s Flood Relief Manager called at his house on the 27th March on the off-chance of him being in. Peter was accompanied by a representative from the Birmingham office of a firm of engineering consultants and was showing him the parish to explain the extent of flooding problems.  Cllr Simmons had offered to accompany them and ended up giving the representative the same comprehensive tour round that the parish that Cllr Twynam and he gave Peter on 8th February 2011.  Cllr Simmons understands that various firms have been invited to submit proposals for surveying the catchment area and then developing potential solutions and he has offered to help with other briefings. 

Cllr Simmons further reported that in view of his past professional experience of both flood relief schemes and awarding contracts and also his knowledge of the local area, Peter Bones had asked him to be involved in the evaluation of proposals because it seems that much of it will come down to qualitative factors. Cllr Simmons had agreed to help in a private capacity having reminded Peter that he is standing down as a councillor in May. 

Peter Bones had also mentioned that he’d like to set up a Liaison Group of local people with knowledge who’ll be able to act as a sounding board when they start to evolve possible solutions. He again said he hoped that Cllr Simmons would be on that, in a private capacity. Cllr Simmons had agreed to that because when talking about a liaison group Peter seemed to be thinking along the same lines as his own original proposals for an Informal Working Party - although the world has moved on a bit. 

Whilst not standing for re-election Cllr Simmons will be pleased to continue helping the parish beyond the May elections as a private individual.  If members of the Parish Council wish he proposed that he could act as the “Flooding Champion” for the parish, reporting back to the council as appropriate - in a similar fashion to the P3 Coordinator Duncan Hodgson, Broadband Champion Phil Summerfield and Transport Champion Steve Law. This proposal was seconded by Cllr. Findlay and all were in agreement. Cllr. Simmons was thanked for his offer of assistance.
16. Community Computer:




Mr. Gloster had advised that housing of the community 



computer at the Village Hall will be tabled at the next 




Committee Meeting for discussion with the rest of the 



Committee.
 
17. Items for consideration at the next meeting:



Annual Review of Standing Orders
18. Date of Next Meeting:  

The next meeting will be at the Guild Hall at 7.00p.m. on

Thursday 10th May 2012. 
No further business – Chairman closed the meeting at 10.40 p.m.
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Dear Residents,

Meadow Furlong caravan site

As a result of an email received recently from a resident of Sunnyside and a conversation that Cllr Simmons had with another, the current position regarding the use of the field at Meadow Furlong for caravan rallies was reviewed by Aston Cantlow Parish Council (ACPC) at its last meeting on the 8th March.  We have taken further action and looked into the results of the previous enquiries made on your behalf by the council in office during 2009.  The purpose of this letter is to outline the result of those enquiries which we set out below: 

At the Annual Parish Meeting on the 9th May 2009 local residents expressed concerns regarding the operation of the caravan site and the enclosed minute records what was said.  During the ordinary ACPC meeting which immediately followed it was agreed that investigations would be made into the problems raised.

The matter of the trees along the side boundary of 1 Sunnyside was subsequently resolved and we understood that the result of the enquiries into the caravan site had been fed back to all residents in via one person who represented the residents by a councillor.  However, from the recent comments received it appears that the information may not have been shared fully and in some cases the properties may have changed hands and the new owners will or may not be privy to the information.  

Extensive enquires were indeed carried out as follows:

Sir William Lawrence kindly made enquiries with the Camping & Caravan Club (C&CC) on our  behalf because he had a contact there but it seemed the site is not solely registered with that organisation.  There are in fact twenty organisations which could be using the site on an “exempted” basis. At the time he enquired, i.e. May 2009, he was advised that the C&CC had used the site twice so far that year.  He was advised there was no limit on the number of caravans at any one time, only that they had to be 6m apart.  It is up to the site owners how many they allow and we note that the site is currently advertised as being able to accommodate up to 50 caravans. 
Contact was also made with the Planning Department at Stratford-on-Avon District Council (SDC) and its Planning Enforcement Officer Lec Kocon drew ACPC’s attention to the provisions of the regulations regarding “Touring Caravan Exemption Certificates”. We enclose of copy of a document produced by Natural England, the regulatory body which give details. 
His advice can be summarised as follows:-

· Provided the land is a Certified Site, registered with one of the exempted organisations (in this case he thought it is the Camping and Caravanning Club) rallies can be held on the site when organised by members of the exempted organisation for up to 5 days. There are therefore no breaches of development control for holding such events. 

· If the number of such events causes disruption on a regular basis i.e. traffic congestion and associated problems, then SDC could perhaps look at curbing the number of such rallies.   However, in the first instance the number of rallies held would need to be logged and if possible the number of a caravans that attend each rally.  Also if possible the organisation holding the rallies should be identified. Associated problems within the general vicinity of the rally, i.e. traffic problems, should be identified given the limited access to the site. Once there is a  general picture of the scale and number of rallies held then SDC could assess the situation again.

· There are no limits on the number of rallies such organisations can hold but certified site registration is reviewed regularly and if a problematic site is identified concerns can be brought to the attention of the certifying organisation. He suggested that ACPC might wish to contact the organisation regarding problems identified with the site, so the organisation can investigate and consider them when renewing the licence. 


· He had also visited the site and had subsequent discussions with the Mr Edkins. The drain access in question appeared to have been there for some years and Mr Edkins stated the current arrangement has been so for some 14 years. That being the case the actual drain access was immune from action.  


· He had also discussed the matter of smells emanating from the use of this drain access point and advised that it is not an actionable Statutory Nuisance and SDC has no enforcement powers.  He again suggested that the matter be referred to the C&CC to advise them that the current sanitary arrangements are not considered acceptable given the location of the drain access. 

· Under the above circumstances he was not able to take any further action regarding the matter and his current file therefore would be closed. 

Following that advice from SDC we wrote to  C&CC which is based in Coventry and advised it of residents’ concerns.  The response from its Exempted Camping Team was that their local organisers had commented as follows:


“They have used the above site on many occasions over many years and have never had any problem with sanitation arrangements.  There is an adequate disposal point, which is brick built with a tap provided for the Elsan disposal and cleaning of toilets and a proper cover made for the purpose.”

Cllr Anslow as chairman of ACPC had also followed up the comments made at the Annual Parish Meeting by having a meeting  with Sue Edkins the owner of Meadow Furlong  on the 13th May 2009.  She was quite disappointed to hear about the concerns some residents had expressed. She informed him that there was no intention to use the site on a regular or permanent basis. She had only two bookings in the pipeline, one being the Caravan Club the following weekend and the second not until November.   That being the case there appeared to be no problem of "constant use".  He also informed her about the concerns re the disposal of human waste. She said that she would welcome a visit from Severn Trent to ascertain if there is a problem – ACPC made  contact with  Severn Trent, in order to ask  for its staff  to check the pipes and connections. 

We  spoke to Severn Trent but that organisation advised us that it had no record of any pipes from Meadow Furlong going into their sewer which runs along the middle of Sunnyside. However, private pipes would not show on their system and it may be that an agreement was made with Severn Trent for the Edkins to discharge from the site into the main sewer and the landowners should, if this is the case, have paperwork to this effect. 

Moving now to the current situation - It was reported  to ACPC via Cllr Simmons that during the most recent use of the site, an extension cable for electricity was laid from the house to the first caravan and so it was consequently lying across the route of Footpath 93 where it was covered by car mats.  Apparently, it also had a junction covered in a polythene bag and it was suggested that the whole arrangement could be a danger both to the public and the user.  However, the council was not provided with any photographic evidence to support this report that could be used to send to SDC. 

So far as the drainage is concerned, from what can be seen on the ground it is thought that there may be a private drain connection from Meadow Furlong house which runs under the unmade section of Chapel Lane, to the public sewer manhole at the junction of Sunnyside and Chapel Lane. If that is the case it is assumed that the caravan site discharge point was connected to that private drain.  The adjoining houses in Chapel Lane may also have been connected under an agreement with the Edkins.  However, that is all speculation and so if anybody can clarify the situation we shall be grateful.


The council’s position is that it wishes to support all local businesses which bring much needed income and employment to the parish.  In this case, use of Meadow Furlong for caravan rallies brings business to the Club, King’s Head, Village Hall and shops in the local area.  However, ACPC of course expects the site to be operated in accordance with the relevant rules and regulations and with due consideration to nearby residents. 

If having read this letter and enclosures anyone of you  feel that there are ongoing problems and issues which need to be drawn to the attention of the site owner(s), exempted organisations and / or District Council as Local Planning Authority then we suggest that you compare notes with your neighbours and jointly document appropriate evidence along the lines set out above.  

Similarly, if you feel you would like to discuss this further with members of the ACPC then this could be done during one of the regular monthly meetings.  However, Mrs. Edkins is very approachable and would be more than happy to speak with you direct so that, hopefully, any concerns can be resolved by mutual agreement. Her phone number can be obtained from the Clerk  whose contact details are at the top of this letter.

We trust this helps you all understand the depth of investigations that have been carried out by previous and current councils and the resulting advice that has been provided by SDC and the other relevant organisations.  

Yours sincerely,

LIZ BUTTERWORTH

Liz Butterworth (Mrs) 

Parish Clerk on behalf of Aston Cantlow Parish Council
Encls: Minutes of Meeting 12th May 2009 
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